Page 4
Sel.Mtg.

04/24/12


BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MEETING MINUTES

APRIL 24, 2012
The regular meeting was called to order at 7:41 PM.  Present were Selectwoman Bik, Selectmen Chamberland, Haughey, Marchand and Wozniak; and Town Administrator Keyes.
The Board recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
Ms. Bik made a motion to accept the minutes of the meeting of April 10, 2012, seconded by Mr. Chamberland.    Vote unanimous. 
Good & Welfare – Public  

Mr. Kluchevitz – 20 Dawes Street – He said he is the Chairman of the Water & Sewer Commission. He noticed there are no appointments for the Water & Sewer Commission on the agenda.  Mr. Wozniak said it is an inappropriate use of Good and Welfare for a Chairperson and wants him to address Mr. Keyes on that matter.  
Mr. Kluchevitz said he would withdraw speaking as Chairman and will speak as a resident on a different matter.  He heard Mr. Keyes will receive a 29% increase, wants to know the Town’s position on holding taxes, he heard the Chairman is getting health insurance and referenced betterment fees previously discussed by Mr. Haughey. He said the Water & Rate study should be before the Water & Sewer Commission. 
Bill Rollins, 25 Staples Lane – He attended a meeting on January 31, 2012 to discuss a citizen’s petition he previously submitted regarding Staples Lane.  He followed up with an email requesting three documents.  He has not yet received a response.  He asked what role the Board has with regard to his petition. Chairman Wozniak said he cannot answer questions under good and welfare.  Mr. Keyes said he is working on getting the information.  
Mr. Chamberland stated a Point of Order and wanted to add him to the next agenda.  Chairman Wozniak said issues need to be brought up in the proper procedural forum and motions cannot be made under Good & Welfare.    
Correspondence – Mr. Keyes said he left correspondence regarding stormwater in the Board’s reading file.
Hearings & Minutes – Mr. Keyes said there is a hearing next week with the Finance Committee regarding articles and budgets.  He said it would be a joint meeting and Town Counsel will also be here.  
He said the Board of Selectmen will be meeting every Tuesday until the Annual Town Meeting and the Finance Committee will be meeting every Monday until the Annual Town Meeting.
Old Business

Finance Team Update – Mr. Keyes said he received six months of reconciliation through the end of January from Mr. Sullivan – Melanson & Heath.  He said they reconciled to $3 through the end of January and are carrying a $46,000 variance for FY 2011.  He said that will be adjusted in July when the audit is completed.  He said he would have the reconciliation for February and March within the next 10 days and the books should be reconciled by the Annual Town Meeting.  Ms. Bik said the Town is reconciled from July 1, 2011 to this fiscal year but prior years are still not reconciled.  Mr. Keyes said there is a carry over of $46,109.98 from prior years.   Mr. Keyes said Mr. Sullivan would have a report for the Board prior to the Annual Town Meeting and will also ask him to meet with the Board.  
Appointment of Mr. Gerry Lapierre, Sr., Constable, Until its Expiration – 2013 Annual Town Election - Chairman Wozniak said this was previously 6B’d by Mr. Chamberland.  Mr. Chamberland made a motion to remove the 6B on this appointment, seconded by Mr. Marchand.  Vote unanimous.  Mr. Chamberland said he met with Mr. Lapierre, recommends him as Constable and made a motion to appoint Mr. Gerry Lapierre, Sr., Constable, until its expiration – 2013 Annual Town Election, seconded by Ms. Bik (Exhibit A).  Mr. Wozniak said Mr. Lapierre submitted a letter of interest.  Vote unanimous.  
Public Hearing – 8:00 PM – To Review an Application for a Home Occupation and Class I Change of Hours – Monday–Saturday:  9:00 AM – 8:00 PM; Sunday: 12 PM – 8 PM from Paul Marvelle, Marvelle Open Road Cycles, 171 Mendon Street – Mr. Wozniak read the Notice of Public Hearing.   Mr. Marvelle said he just wants to change his current hours to 9:00 AM – 8:00 PM on Monday–Saturday and 12 PM–8:00 PM on Sunday.  He said he has been doing this since 2005, does motorcycle repairs, custom fabrication, and sells scooters.  Ms. Bik made a motion to approve the application for a Home Occupation and Class I change of hours, seconded by Mr. Haughey (Exhibit B).  Vote unanimous.

Board of Selectmen Rules and Regulations – Chairman Wozniak said the rules and regulations were voted on at the previous meeting (Exhibit C).

Update – Renovations of Municipal Center – Mr. Keyes said they appropriated $235,000 for the HVAC system in the fall.  He thought this could be bid under Chapter 25 and sent out RFP’s.  He received feedback this has to go back out under construction under Chapter 146 and will do that within the next few weeks.  
He said the elevators are not compliant and have a company who will be monitoring it and servicing it.  They will also look at the elevator outside the police station.  
He said the HVAC system will be separate from Town Hall and the Public Safety Building.  He said bids for drainage on the green grant should be going out the next few weeks.  He said the cost for the HVAC system is $235,000, which includes the HVAC system, ventilation and electrical.  He said he would provide a breakdown for the Board.
New Business
Water & Sewer Rates – Jeff McClure, Weston & Sampson – Mr. Suprenant referenced a letter dated April 24, 2012 from Weston & Sampson and said this is the reason why water rates need to be adjusted (Exhibit D).  He said six Blackstone residents buy their water from Woonsocket.  
Mr. McClure did a Water and Sewer Rate Study presentation (Exhibit E).  He said the price of water and sewer does go up.  He referenced the attachments to the letter dated April 24, 2012 to show the expenses and said this format can be used throughout the years.  Mr. Marchand said the rate increased by 132%.  Mr. McClure said it would be an increase of $250.  He said the last time rates changed was 2006.  

Update – Well #8 – Michael Suprenant, Director of Public Works – Mr. Suprenant said he is trying to expedite this matter and is prepping the site so they can put in the electrical service.  He said it should be ready by the end of May.  
He said from the time they are ready to advertise for bids he was advised by Weston & Sampson that it would be 11 months by the time they get authorization from the DEP to actually start pumping water into the system.   He is also trying to coordinate the Scada system.  He said advertising for bids will be forthcoming within 30-45 days and it will be one contract.  He said the Board approved the electrical contract last fall for National Grid.
There was a lot of discussion regarding the debris.  Mr. Wozniak wants Mr. Keyes to check on the debris and wants to add this to the next agenda.
Bond Release – Michael Suprenant, Director of Public Works - Mr. Suprenant said he is looking for two bond releases; one for 84 Blackstone Street and the other is Park Street.  He said he recommends releasing 84 Blackstone Street and there is no damage.  Mr. Haughey said he is comfortable with 84 Blackstone Street but will 6B the release of the bond for Park Street/Onyx Building Corp.  
Mr. Haughey made a motion to approve the bond release for 84 Blackstone Street and the drainlayer’s license for Valente Backhoe Service, seconded by Mr. Marchand (Exhibit F).  He wants to see more teamwork and collaboration with Onyx.  He said they have been good to us and we have been good to them but “wants them to get on their horse and get working”.   Mr. Haughey said he will not remove the 6B on Park Street until the Board receives a satisfied report.  Vote was 4 in favor with one abstention by Mr. Chamberland.
Approval of Payroll Warrant #12EWA35 & 12PW35 – Ms. Bik made a motion to approve the payroll warrants, seconded by Mr. Haughey.  Vote unanimous. 
Approval of Vendor Warrant #12EW35 – Ms. Bik made a motion to approve the vendor warrant, seconded by Mr. Haughey.  Vote unanimous.
Good & Welfare – Selectmen 
Mr. Chamberland – He spoke to the Finance Committee and wanted to add an article to the warrant but will hold off because of the process and time.  He said one of his top goals is to work on a senior tax incentive program known as a Senior Work Off Program.  This would allow a certain amount of elderly to apply for this program and for their time and volunteering they would be paid back in a reduction of property taxes.  He is also working with Mr. Keyes and hopefully the board members to come up with an economic development plan.
Mr. Haughey – He said the budget is moving forward.  He said the Finance Committee is meeting every Monday night prior to the Annual Town Meeting and the public hearing is May 14, 2012. 
Ms. Bik – She said Tags and Trout is this Saturday and it is a wonderful event.  She congratulated the Band on their trip to Florida.  She thanked the Finance Committee, Capital Outlay Committee, this Board and the School Committee for their work on the budget.  She wished more people would come to the Annual Town Meeting.  She asked the audience to not make gestures because the Board is trying to do a good job.
Mr. Marchand – He said he was fortunate to accompany the Jazz Band and Choir to Florida; it was well-chaperoned and he cannot say enough good things.  He said the Jazz Band performed in Disney on Friday and were awesome and they also led the parade on Sunday.  He congratulated Mr. and Mrs. Sweeney on their 32nd anniversary.
Chairman Wozniak – He echoed Mr. Marchand’s comments about the Band.  He echoed Ms. Bik’s comments about the audience and said he would not tolerate tomfoolery.  He also wants to limit cell phone usage and wants to put up a sign.  He said they are working on different ways to bring meetings to residents.  
Mr. Haughey made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 PM, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.

Respectfully submitted,

Kim Milliken 

